MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE


SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY


HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT


ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM


A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL


HELD ON AUGUST 10, 1999





PRESENT:			Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman


				William R. Miller, Vice Chairman


				Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer


				William Bush, Jr.


				Colonel Charles H. Gibson


				Sandra S. Glenn


				Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.


				A. K. Shoemaker, Jr.


				Stephen H. Coover, Counsel





ABSENT:			Martin W. Herbenar





STAFF PRESENT:		Victor D. White, Executive Director


				Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


				Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


				Susan L. Flowers, Director of Finance


				Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


				Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


	Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary	


	


OTHERS PRESENT:	Mayor Larry A. Dale		


	Thom Green, City of Lake Mary


	Larry Sherman, Port Director, US Customs


	Mike Loader, Royal Support Services


	Jim Avitabile, VHB


	Tony Blandi


	JettAire/Million Air


	Keith Robinson, OSI


	David Knight, CFAM


	Elaine Backhaus, Orlando Sentinel


	Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI


	Arnold Gibbs, Universal Engineering Sciences


	Denis Richards, Kimley-Horn


	Bob Wilcox, SunJet Aviation, Inc.


	Rey Malavé, Bowyer & Singleton


	Patrick C. Moore, SSA


	Bob Stroup, AOPA


	Drew Genneken, HNTB


	Gary Mooney, T.C. Company


	Will Wellons, Orlando Sentinel


	Donald S. Corinna, Turner Construction Company


	Shannon Chadeayne, Turner Construction Company


	Carolyn Brunk, AEP


	Michele Guest, VHB


	Kevin J. Spolski, Spolski Construction


	Dale Crosby, VHB


	Loren Friedle, C.E. Avionics


	Genean McKinnan, ALAMO RAC





The meeting was called to order by the Chairman at 8:43 a.m.





Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed Thom Greene, City of Lake Mary.





Approval was requested for the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, July 13, 1999.





Motion by Board Member Bush, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, July 13, 1999.


Motion passed.





CONSENT AGENDA





A.	Consideration of Lease Number 99-30 with AERO Maintenance and Structural 


	Support Corporation


B.	Consideration of Change Order Number 3 -- Final for Taxiway B West Extension


C.	Consideration of Approval of Change Order #4 with McKee Construction 


Company for Sheriff’s Hangar Project





Board Member Howell questioned Items B and C.





Discussion ensued.





Executive Director White advised that Taxiway B-West was constructed as a new addition last year and completed in mid winter.  A change order was done to that project in March for emergency repair of a section of the taxiway that was caving in right next to the new construction.  Change Order 3 represents the final portion of the emergency repairs.





Executive Director White advised the final close out change order for the Sheriff’s Hangar Project had been received from the contractor.  The amount of the change order is $4,360, and includes items that were required by the City of Sanford in order to meet building and fire codes, and items requested by the Sheriff’s Office.  The additional cost for the items will be included in the rental payments to be made by the Sheriff’s Office.





Board Member Howell advised he was not a builder, but when you go out for permits he would expect that all of that stuff should be in the drawings.





Board Member Miller advised the way some of our projects are handled as design build they may or may not be in the drawings.





Discussion continued.





Board Member Robertson arrived.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Consent Agenda (Items A through C).


Motion passed.





DISCUSSION AGENDA





A.	Consideration of Award of Contract for C.E. Avionics Hangar and office space.





Executive Director White advised Item A had been deleted from the agenda, no major problems or concerns, just a matter of completing paper work.





B.	Ratification of Executive Director’s signatory action with respect to FAA Grant 


Agreement #3-12-0069-2899 (Taxiway Sierra construction and associated wetland's mitigation and land acquisition)





Ratification of Executive Director’s signatory action with respect to FAA Grant Agreement # 3-12-0069-2899 (Taxiway Sierra construction and associated wetland's mitigation, and land acquisition) was requested.  The Board previously approved acceptance of an FAA grant agreement at the June 23, 1999, Special Meeting, prior to actual receipt of the agreement from the FAA.  The agreement arrived last week and required immediate signature action in order for it to be processed by the FAA before the current federal funding law expired on August 6, 1999.  The grant was for a total federal share of $1,214,877.  Also, the FAA modified the agreement slightly from what was expected.  The Authority had expected a total federal share of $1,282,519, all of which was to be used for Taxiway Sierra.  Instead, the FAA added $300,000 to purchase 14.88 acres of land and a residence within the noise impacted area on Beardall Avenue at the east end of Runway 9L/27R.  Then, they limited maximum federal participation for the wetland's mitigation contribution for the Taxiway Sierra project to a maximum of $400,000, or approximately $500,000 less than the Authority had originally anticipated.  As discussed at the June Special Board Meeting, the Authority’s local share funds to match the grant are included in the current SAA budget, and there is also a matching FDOT grant, which has already been accepted by the Authority.





Specific approval to ratify the signatory action of the Executive Director was requested.





Mayor Dale arrived.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to ratify the signatory action of the Executive Director for FAA Grant Agreement #3-12-0069-2899 (Taxiway Sierra construction and associated wetland's mitigation and land acquisition).


Motion passed.





C.	Monthly Status Update on Terminal Expansion Project.





Don Corinna, Program Manager, Turner Construction Company, updated the Board on the Terminal Expansion Project.





Executive Director White advised that a two page spread sheet with the time elements outlined had been included in Board Member’s folders.  





Board Member Glenn arrived.





Discussion ensued.





D.	Consideration of Airport Authority Budget for FY 1999-2000.





Executive Director White briefed the Board with a brief summary on the Budget.  





Discussion ensued.





Executive Director White advised a sheet indicating the breakdown of the status of the $1,000,000 loan through a line of credit with the City of Sanford was included in agenda packages.  That line of credit had been a tremendous help in the Authority’s cash flow and ability to fund construction projects over the past year.  The line of credit had been maxed out in December 1998.   The line of credit is a loan, not a grant or a gift.  The Authority must pay it back to the City with interest.  The key to paying it back is when the Authority receives reimbursements, primarily from the FAA.  There is a lengthy lag time after a project is closed out before the Authority receives reimbursement.  The Authority is expecting approximately $998,000 from the FAA for projects that have been completed and are being closed out at this time.  When reimbursement is received, the Authority will pay back the City and replenish that line of credit.





Executive Director White continued discussion regarding modification of landing fees ($.65 per pound glw), land rental rate for terminals and non-aeronautical properties leased by OSI, and passenger facility charge of $1.00 per passenger, all of which indicates a net operating income of $322,485.





Discussion ensued.





Mayor Dale advised the passenger facility charge would assist the Authority in matching funds for projects needed at the Airport.





Executive Director White discussed the Authority’s $1,000,000 line of credit with the City of Sanford, which would be paid back to the City as projects were completed and funds received from the FAA, approximately $998,000.





Mayor Dale advised the Commission viewed the line of credit as a continuing thing.





Mayor Dale advised he believed the City Commission would continue to offer the line of credit.





Executive Director White advised the Authority would need to have that line of credit for other capital projects that will need matching funds.  Every source of revenue funds helps including the possibility of passenger facility charges.





Executive Director White discussed the payment of bills and the problems the Authority had in maintaining currency on payment to vendors and contractors.  Because of the significant amount of large contractor payments that had to be made on a periodic basis, there was an affect on the Authority’s ability to pay the smaller bills.  The Authority has to shift money from one account to another in order to make those large payments to contractors.  The $1,000,000 line of credit has helped the Authority to meet those obligations, but only up until around the end of December.  The Authority has another line of credit from Nations Bank for $1,000,000, and that one is maxed out at the moment.  The Authority has discussed internally and with the City of Sanford the potential for increasing the City’s line of credit to assist with cash flow.  Staff  has decided to not recommend that to the Board at this point.  We think it is preferable to go back to the commercial banks and ask them to increase the line of credit $500,000 to $700,000.  They have indicated they will do that.  We think that would give us more than enough flexibility to be able to pay all of our bills.   At the end of July every past due bill had been paid with a couple of minor exceptions of some engineering fees that were in dispute.  Every other routine vendor had been paid, and an aging report showing all current bills less than thirty days had been included in agenda packages.





Board Member Howell asked if this would be the same budget meeting as last year, and advised that the Authority was a governmental entity required by law to pay all bills within thirty days.  He further asked why the Finance Director had not come to the Board and advised there was a problem. That is exactly what happened with Cooke.  It is the same thing with the run around.  If there is a problem the Board should be so advised.  Do not try to hide it back in the office because that is not going to work.





Executive Director White advised he would take the heat for that.  He further advised we are aware of the problem, and we are aware of the Board’s sensitivity to the issue.  The Mayor, City Manager, City Finance Director and the Executive Director had met over the past few weeks and were working with City Finance Staff on a month to month business plan in order to figure out some cash flow improvements.  From now on we will be honest and open, giving the Board the good and the bad news.  The bad news is that we have had a cash flow problem for the last six months.





Board Member Howell questioned why the Authority was bringing in the City to work up a business plan, and wondered why Airport staff was not capable of working up a business plan?





Executive Director White advised staff is capable of working up a business plan.  We are doing this because there is a $1,000,000 loan with the City and we want to make sure the City is comfortable with what we are doing and also to share information.





Chairman Wright commented on the fast growth of the Airport, and the anticipated passenger facility charge.  He further advised it was important to look at the fact that we are one of the fastest growing airports in the country.  When you have that kind of growth, needs are outstripping cash.  You still have to go back to the PFC issue because it is not as if we are spending more money than we are making.  The Authority needs  funding for matching grants for capital improvement projects.  That funding must come from passenger facility charges and other sources that are designed to give a source of revenue.  We are taking those out of our traditional source of cash flow.  Everyone would agree that when you do get in a situation like this, the better you can manage, the better you can communicate, the better off you are.  The message has been sent and he agreed with Board Member Howell that if that situation should arise again it should be brought to the Board.





Discussion continued.





Executive Director White advised he did not want the Board to feel that they were being mislead or lied to.  The seriousness of  financial situations would be brought to the Board, and there would be times when we would have to say no when people ask us to build projects.  We only have four  capital improvement projects this year.  Last year we had ten capital improvement projects.   We simply are not in a financial position to do that many projects again this year.  We fully expect that there will be projects come up during the course of the year where there is something new and we have to build on the spur of the moment.  We will have to go through a cost benefit analysis and figure out where the cash will come from, what the monthly draw down will be to contractors, so that we can say we expect we need a certain number of dollars and where will it come from in order to pay it.  We will try to do things a little differently and keep everyone more comfortable.





Board Member Howell advised in the future when an aging report was requested just have it done.





Executive Director White advised the aging report would be part of the monthly report from now on.  





Board Member Howell asked about pay raises.





Executive Director White advised an across the board amount of about three percent had been programmed for pay raises.  That did not mean that each person would get three percent because we still do performance and merit evaluations.  The pool available for raises will be three percent.  The number of employee positions would remain at forty-six full-time positions and four part-time positions.





The Director of Finance briefed the Board in more detail.





Discussion ensued.





Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding static numbers, increased revenue, and organizational chart.





Chairman Wright advised some of the numbers were based on projections.





It was requested that the Board approve the FY 1999/2000 Budget and also pass Resolution Number 99-05 requesting approval of the Authority’s Budget for Fiscal 1999/2000 by the City of Sanford.





Executive Director White advised with approval by the Board, the Budget would be presented to the Sanford City Commission at a special joint meeting of the City Commission and the Sanford Airport Authority to be held on August 23, 1999, at 3:00.  The meeting would be publicly advertised.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Budget and pass  Resolution Number 99-05 requesting approval of the Authority’s Budget for Fiscal 1999/2000 by the City of Sanford.


Board Member Robertson voted no.


Motion passed.





Discussion continued.





EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





Engineering Selection





Executive Director White reported on the engineering selection process.  Twelve teams had submitted proposals.  Selection criteria and procedures had been established.  A schedule was being prepared with the Chairman and the selection team.  Presentations could be scheduled for the Board’s September meeting if things go well.  The selection committee consists of the Executive Director, the Director of Engineering, Chairman Wright,  and Stephen Coover and Frank Wichowski, FDOT, as a non voting members for monitoring.





Counsel advised he did not believe there was enough time to go through the process and come back for negotiation of a contract at the September meeting.  It might be possible for the presenters to come to the meeting and make presentations.  The Board would then select the top ranked proposers.





Board Member Glenn advised that the Board would make the final decision.





Executive Director White outlined his perception of the FAA’s preference advising that after the analysis has been done in a committee structure, there would be a ranking of firms as one, two and three.  Those rankings would be presented to the Board.  If the Board approved the number one ranked firm and authorized staff and counsel to enter into negotiations with that firm, then staff and Counsel would enter into negotiations.  Prices cannot be discussed at any time until after selection of the firms.





Discussion continued.





OSI Contract Negotiation Status 





Executive Director White advised staff level negotiations had been concluded.  A final summary of the deal points as agreed upon was being typed and would be presented to Board Members later in the week.  He suggested that he and Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI, visit with Board Members for the purpose of discussion.  A special board meeting would then be scheduled before the end of the month at the pleasure of the Board.





Discussion ensued.





PanAm





Executive Director White advised PanAm had a 800 number and a web page but the only information available was a recording advising people to please call back.  There had been some good news coverage from Gary, Indiana and Portsmouth, New Hampshire.  PanAm is waiting for FAA and USDOT approval.





Board Member Glenn advised she had seen an article in a business travel magazine giving a start date in October.





Class B Airspace





Executive Director White advised that the FAA had officially approved Class B Airspace modifications.  It was published in the Federal Register last week.  Four sets of comments had been received in favor of the change.  The change to Class B Airspace benefit safety at Orlando Sanford Airport, and would be effective on September 9, 1999.





Chamber of Commerce Breakfast





Executive Director White advised that a Sanford/Seminole County Chamber of Commerce breakfast was scheduled for August 17, 1999, at the Airport.  Board Members were invited to attend.





Executive Director White reported that SANAC would meet this date at 1:00 p.m., and the Airport User Meeting would follow at 2:30 p.m.





Executive Director White advised that construction commencement on Taxiway Sierra was imminent.  Permitting issues would be resolved within the next few days.





COUNSEL’S REPORT





Counsel reported on the ILS advising that the FAA approved 100% plans submitted by the contractor with some modifications which the contractor had agreed to incorporate into the project.  Now that there were no more design issues, he had instructed the Authority’s special counsel to file condemnation actions against the properties east of Beardall Avenue.  We will probably have title to those properties within forty-five days.  On the issue of getting the project started again, we are at an impasse with the contractor, Hypower, (approximately $112,000 apart at last discussion).  Their attorney met with us last week.  It was believed that we will end up calling on the payment and performance bond.  He did not think agreement would be reached on the issues that are outstanding.  He was comfortable that Sanford Airport Authority had done what it was obligated to do in the contract.  He was comfortable that Hypower had not done what they were supposed to do.  It was believed that Hypower was asking the Airport Authority to carry their overhead while they tried to figure out how they were going to do this project.  Without objection from the Board, we are not going to agree to pay Hypower more money.  We have simply agreed that we would participate to the extent that the FAA participates.  Much reliance had been placed upon the FAA Airways Division in Atlanta who construct 95% of the ILS systems in the United States.  They deal with it on an ongoing basis.  They are very familiar with the design, workability, and problems with the system.  It was not believed that the contractor was willing to recognize the expertise of the FAA Airways Division, preferring to say that the FAA requirements are preferences.  We feel that they are requirements of good design.  We will probably be calling the bond.





Discussion ensued.





Board Member Miller advised the situation had been tolerated too long, and it might be helpful for the Board to form a motion to show support and intent that the Board has to get the ILS Project completed.  





Chairman Wright advised the motion should authorize Counsel to call Hypower’s bond and proceed with all other efforts necessary to protect the Authority’s rights with regard to that contract.





Counsel advised he believed it would be beneficial for the Board to assist the Executive Director and himself by agreeing that the contractor was in default under the agreement, authorize them to declare the contractor in default, and call the bond.





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Bush, authorizing Counsel and the Executive Director to declare Hypower in default under the agreement, authorize Counsel and the Executive Director to declare Hypower in default, and call the bond.


Motion passed.





Discussion continued regarding bidders on the project.





Chairman Wright advised Counsel had done a very good job of capsulizing this problem.  A meeting that had been called months ago and it was horrible and very complex.  It looked as if someone had designed the project, and relying upon that design, had gone out and bought materials and got way down the road before they checked with the FAA, who is paying for the project, to see how the FAA wanted the project constructed.  Now Hypower is asking the Authority to eat the cost of replacing all that, taking care of their losses for having purchased materials that were not approved.  As Counsel advised, they are calling FAA’s suggestions desires when in actuality FAA’s suggestions really are requirements.  





Counsel advised three portions were in dispute.  Those areas where the FAA has agreed that they will review and approve the proposed costs, items that the FAA and the Authority have indicated would not be approved because they were within the scope of the original contract, and the addition of $150,000 by the contractor of general conditions which they indicated they would throw out if the Authority would pay the disputed costs.  The Authority responded that the Authority does not have $112,000 to pay, and the Authority does not intend to pay.  That is why we are at impasse.  It is a situation whereby this project, in order to expedite the project, was not done the normal way.    It could have taken five or six years for the ILS to ever get put in if the normal approach had been taken.





Chairman Wright advised usually the FAA installs these systems.  The Authority tried to expedite the installation by doing it ourselves and got a bad contractor.





Counsel reported that settlement had been reached with the owners in the Smith/Hodge land acquisition.  We are now at impasse for attorney and professional fees and costs.   An offer to settle a portion of those claims had been made (the cost portion) for a sum of money subject to approval of the Board.  The number is something probably the court would award. That would be brought back to the Board if it was accepted.  





The Director of Finance advised the overage of these costs would be eligible for federal funding and would be picked up in a future year.





Counsel advised after last month’s request for approval of a landlord subordination agreement, two more requests had been received.  Central Florida Air Maintenance submitted a request, along with all documents requested, for review by staff.  Based on staff’s review of the documentation provided, subordination of landlord’s lien was recommended for Central Florida Air Maintenance,  subject to receipt of final details of the agreement being resolved by Counsel and the lender.





Motion by Board Member Bush, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve subordination agreement for Central Florida Air Maintenance as recommended.


Motion passed.





Counsel advised Quality Automotive, also known as Ultra Brake, leasing Building 400 and 400C at a monthly  rental of $8,000, had submitted a request along with all documents requested for review.  Based on review of the documentation provided, Quality Automotive had been found by staff to be  acceptable for subordination of landlord’s lien.  There had been a period of time from February 1999 to June 1999 when their rental history had not been good.  It had been recommended that an additional two month’s security deposit be made by Quality Automotive.   The recommendation was agreeable with Quality Automotive.  It was recommended that  the subordination of lien for Quality Auto be approved, subject to payment of two additional months of security deposit for a total security deposit of $24,000.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve subordination of lien for Quality Automotive as recommended.





Discussion continued.





Motion passed.


Board Member Howell voted no.


Board Member Robertson voted no.





Discussion continued.





Counsel advised he did not want the Board to be uncomfortable.  In order to do business, the Authority will be placed in subordination position many times.  What we have to do is analyze our risk.  It is Counsel’s belief and the belief of staff that if we have three months of rent on a tenant we should be able to get rid of them within that time.  The landlord tenant action takes about thirty days.  Counsel advised the Authority was well protected.





Board Member Howell advised, based on Counsel’s explanation, he would revoke his objection.





�
CITY OF SANFORD LIAISON REPORT





Mayor Dale advised there had been some unexpected problems with growth.  He further advised the Authority is doing an excellent job and he was very proud of the Board.





CHAIRMAN’S REPORT





Chairman Wright reported on Taxiway Sierra.  We were able to prevail, partially at the request of the FAA based on the emergency nature and safety issues, on closing down our existing general aviation runway getting Runway 9R-27L and Taxiway Sierra constructed St. Johns River Water Management District has agreed to issue a permit and put off the issue of mitigation to a time certain, estimated at six months to one year.  It gives us a little more time to deal with that issue and make the best opportunity for both current and future mitigation needs and to come up with the funds and budgeting necessary to make that a less painful process.  Henry Dean advised recently that St. John’s River Water District was prepared to issue a permit based upon a letter Airport Counsel would be writing to them.  





Executive Director White advised the only remaining item would be agreement by the Corps of Engineers agreeing to do the same thing.





Mayor Dale inquired if the Authority had a City permit for the project.





Executive Director White advised he would check on whether or not the City permit had been issued.





Discussion ensued.





Discussion by Board Member Shoemaker regarding the management contract for the domestic terminal.





Chairman Wright advised Board Member Shoemaker’s comments were always appropriate and his opinions valued.  The heart of the issue requires an analysis of the deal points that are on the table and that is why each Board Member was encouraged to take the time to go through the presentation the Executive Director will make.  From a business standpoint, the deal the Authority has on the international terminal has not done us any favors.  There is a philosophical decision to make as to whether or not this airport is here primarily to provide an economic engine to the community, to be a source of employment and development to the region, and provide all the airport can provide and not be out there trading dollars off revenue for parking to operate an airport.  The general proposition of  privatization is that you allow the day to day operations and the revenue stream of the operation of the airport facility to go back to marketing and everything it takes to run an airport.  At the end of the day someone will make a profit.  It is just a question of whether or not the City of Sanford and the Airport want to be in the business of running a parking lot or structure a deal where at the end of the day the top of gross dollars come back to us to run this airport and keep the facility in top shape. He urged Board Members to look at the proposal thoroughly.  When the Board comes back to deal with the proposal, discussion would be appropriate





Discussion continued by Board Member Shoemaker advising this was going to have a tremendous affect on the Airport.  He was not saying it was not the right thing to do.  He was not against OSI.  OSI had been a lifesaver on the international side.  This has been a bone of contention with OSI from day one.  OSI did not just come here three years ago.  This thing started six years ago.  The Authority  built the new FIS facility, which took most of the Authority’s original funding.  The FIS facility was necessary for international flights to come into Sanford.  At the time the Authority constructed the FIS facility and remodeled the terminal, it was just speculation that we could get international service.  No matter how small the terminal was,  the FIS facility was part of it.  Now FIS is part of the international side.  People in Sanford want to see things like a fine restaurant and cocktail lounge, fine shopping area, and things like that.  The Board can still oversee all of that.  But we have to be careful on how we are going to let these other things go on.  What happens is that when these things come here, it has already been decided.  Depending on how long a Board Member has been here, they may not be fully aware of all of the facts.





Chairman Wright advised nothing had been decided, just the opposite is the case.  That is why every Board Member was being encouraged to go through the document carefully.  He did not think the City of Sanford taxpayers necessarily wanted to see the Airport have restaurants and shopping.  That is not to say that there has not been an effort to accommodate that in order to facilitate our passengers and make it a first class airport.  Ultimately, this is an airport, it is designed to get airplanes on and off the ground, to provide an economic engine as a stimuli to the region and the city.  When you approach that, you have to ask if you are going to take revenue and let this Board run it and in exchange for the grief and aggravation to collect that revenue and pay for expenses or the other option which is to privatize and let someone else do that and take a piece of the gross revenues off the top.





Mayor Dale advised that there was no sale of the domestic terminal.  There is no giveaway.  He hoped the Board would look at it as a management contract.  That is what TBI does, manage airports all over the world.  When you give TBI that magic contract, they will assume a lot of your liability and expenses.  The purpose of the airport from the City’s eyes is to provide service to the region for transportation and economic purposes, and do it in a way that reduces our liability.  You are to make money, stockpile it for use by the Airport, and it is not to be used in other areas of the City.  Privatization is a coming thing and works well.  If the Authority takes this on itself, they do not have the money to do it right, and you will take on a whole lot of expenses and risk that someone else is willing to take on for  you.





Discussion continued.





Board Member Shoemaker advised he was not trying to be controversial.  He wanted everyone to spend the time and think about it.





�
The Board Meeting for the month of September will be on Tuesday, September 14, 1999.





There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 a.m.





Respectfully submitted,











Victor D. White, A.A.E.


Executive Director





ag





�PAGE  �13�


-  -











